Brockdish Church of England Voluntary Controlled Primary School
MINUTES OF PUBLIC CONSULTATION MEETING 

ON 18 JANUARY 2016 AT 6.30 PM AT THE SCHOOL
Present: 
Chris Hey - Head of Place Planning and Organisation (CH)

Richard Snowden - Head of School Admissions Service (RS)

Andy Mash – Norwich Diocese Director of Education (AM)

Judith Elliott-Hunter – NCC Senior Partnership Advisor (JEH)
Representatives of Brockdish Primary School

Maggie Smith – Clerk to the Governors of Alburgh with Denton CE Primary School

1.
Welcome and Introductions

RS welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2. 
Purposes/Aims of the meeting

RS explained the meeting had been called to ensure that everyone understood why the decision to consult about the future of the school has been taken; to ensure that everyone knows what the consultation process is and the timescales that have been set; to ensure there is an opportunity for people to ask questions and to express their opinions/views. 

3.
Why are we consulting about the future of the School?
After extensive work, it is quite apparent that sustainability is not viable. The small number of pupils affects leadership, standards and finances.

4. 
The Consultation Process: what is happening; how to become involved; the timescales and how a decision is reached.
JEH explained the consultation process as outlined in the Consultation on a proposal to close Brockdish Church of England Voluntary Controlled Primary School.  Further copies of which are available.  The consultation ends on 29 February 2016 and after this the Director of Children’s Services  will decide whether or not to go further with the proposal.   If it goes ahead, a statutory notice will then be published for 4 weeks and during this time people can write to the NCC either supporting or opposing the proposal.  The final decision will be made by the Director of Education in 2016.

5.
Questions and comments from the audience

i)
Mary Thompson 

Q1: Can you give some of the figures relating to all points?

Reply:  Pupil numbers have reduced from 34 to 12.  This number is not viable and cannot give pupils the experiences needed.  The amount of money received from the Government is not enough.  Sancroft Church Schools Trust are administering temporary leadership by Mr Joel Crawley, Head Teacher at Alburgh with Denton Primary CE School. 
Q2: 
Are 34 pupils viable?  Has the uncertainty over the future of the school for the last few years had bearing on the lack of uptake?
Reply:  Even with 34 it is still not viable.  Regarding uncertainty, rest assured Brockdish was never on the agenda for closure but finding the necessary leadership and meeting standards are difficult.
Q3:  
Will financial information be available?
Reply: CH said financial information can be made available, plus various other information.  He made clear that the way schools are funded, and the numbers on roll, define the school budget.  Financial information on per pupil funding was given later in the meeting.
ii)
Philip Thompson
Q :   
An application to include Needham in the catchment area has been refused.  Why?
Reply:  RS said this subject has not been raised with him for many years, he knew it was suggested a long time ago.  Any recent application has not been received at the LA.

iii)
Christine Mackenzie: Chairman, Parish Council
Q :   
Will closure of Brockdish not put pressure on surrounding schools?
Reply:  The school to be designated is Harleston Primary School.  We are aware of pressure from new housing and demographics.  Looking further afield, Dickleburgh has admitted numbers higher than required and we are also looking to improve the accommodation at Pulham Market.

iv)
Derek Clarke – Resident
Q1 :  
As an ex governor of a village school where previously lived, is there any intelligence as to why parents are not sending children to Brockdish and how many children are in the area?
Reply : We do not enquire at the time of application why parents choose particular schools.  There could be a variety of reasons, ie working patterns can dictate travelling to nearest neighbouring towns and taking the children with them.  Large schools are not now found wanting and parents recognise that larger town schools have an enormous amount to offer. RS: Parents' decisions are made from varied points of view – often around preferences for other schools in the area.
Q2 :  
Is there anything specific?
Reply : CH: No. Over the years education establishments have become more of a market, especially with the publicity given to Ofsted results.  A lot is dependent on the way a school presents itself.  Parents ask where they can get a better or different deal.

v)
Michelle Howard
Q  : 
Could have sent daughter to Harleston but preferred Brockdish because felt it would be better for her highly active child.  Since attending Brockdish the teachers have calmed the child down.  Is there any guarantee her daughter can be moved to a small school?  Ofsted is not a concern.
Reply: RS: Parents will be asked for three preferences and the LA has a duty to approach those schools.  If all the places are taken up the LA will find the nearest school with an available place.
vi)
Tracy Hunt
Q  :  
Is transport offered to all schools?
Reply : RS: No.  Transport is offered to the nearest school, or the next nearest if that school is to capacity Providing the school is beyond the statutory distances for provision of transport (over 2 miles for under 8’s and over 3 miles for over 8’s)
vii)
Philip Thompson
Q  : 
Regarding transport, it can be difficult for grandparents looking after the children as some may not drive, it can be expensive on public transport with few buses at inconvenient times. Not ideal to put a very small child on a school bus alone.
Reply: RS: The County Council have a duty to provide transport at the beginning and end of the school day.  Children will be on a closed contract bus.  Parents or guardians would not have the right to travel.  This transport would not cover out of school activities at other times, families would need to make their own arrangements.  The LA has only limited resources for this purpose.

viii)
Michelle Howard
Q  :
All local schools appear full from Ofsted reports?
Reply : RS: The LA would still try to work around capacity, which is always varying.  Children may leave a school for a variety of family reasons, ie moving home.

ix)
Lisa Patterson
Q :
Dickleburgh is full and Pulham Market has one space.  Scole is also pretty full.  Brockdish has 12 children now but what about children in the future – the area is growing?
Reply : CH:  Norfolk Children's Services do allow for personal discussion with transferring families and the team will get involved to help. They are looking at Harleston for the catchment area because of increased housing.

x)
Robert Buck

If village schools are not viable, they have to close.
xi)
Gill Hipwell (Chair of Governors, Alburgh with Denton School)

Public must be reassured that the other schools in the group have agreed to help.  Governors have agreed to ease the transition and make a positive contribution.  They appreciate this is not an easy thing to do but will do their absolute best to make the transition easier.

xii)
David Patterson
Q :
If the school closes, what will be the overall cost of transport for children in the catchment area as all the children from Brockdish already going to Harleston will then be entitled to free transport because the catchment area has changed?
Reply: RS: Yes, the LA will accept responsibility for transporting all Brockdish children travelling to Harleston Primary if Brockdish closes. Annual costs around £30,000..

xiii)
Hannah Bartrum
Q :
Why can't children from overcrowded Harleston come to Brockdish?
Reply: RS: The LA does not have the right to require parents to go to a specific school.  We cannot insist a parent choose a particular school and cannot influence their preference(s).

At this point, CH said that the Director of Education makes the final decision.  During the course of the consultation process reference will be made to the Children's Services Committee and the paper will be available from 26th January.  The CSC are asked to consider the report to enable them to advise the Director of Children’s Services to enable him to make a decision on whether to publish a public notice.  CH explained that the Director of Education has to decide whether to display a statutory notice and then people can make representation or a statement of interest.  Representation can be from all bodies, ie local councillors and MPs.

xiv)
Nigel Tuffnell, Parish Priest and Governor
Regarding a comment that the school should have closed years ago, speaking for himself, he felt it was important the school remains in community but the Ofsted decision of “Requiring Improvement” makes it difficult.  We would like to stand against the pressure but cannot see how we can.  People have voted not to support the school by not coming here.
xv)
Christine Mackenzie
Q  :  
Could we not reinvent Brockdish as a 'Satellite School'?
Reply:
 It was reiterated that efforts in this regard were tried before.

xvi)
Mary Thompson
Q  :
If the school does close, who decides what happens to the building?
Reply:
Although closed as a school, it can either have a change of future use or sold.  It will be maintained until the future is decided.
AM :
There are potential alternatives but it depends on feasibility.  The Trustees will be disclosed but we are not able to give that information now.  Part belongs to the County Council.

The Governing Body and the staff have done their very best to get people back into the school.

Nigel Tuffnell : It was obvious in the long term the school would be vulnerable but we tried to sell the school.
6. Closing Remarks

AM :
It is always a challenge for small schools and the Head Teachers often move on, seeking an alternative challenge, promotion, etc.

CH: 
Regarding Finance, schools are funded per pupil and Brockdish has received £8,800 per pupil, compared with £4,000 per pupil to a larger school.  Next year the Government is actually changing the way schools are funded and if the problem is not handled now, it will be back next year.

There is now the opportunity to make your points known.  Be assured that County Councillors do take an interest and certainly Martin Wilby will make his own comments.

AM:
Endorsed what CH said about making views known.

RS:
We will be available to speak to parents following the formal part of this meeting and assure you we will work as sympathetically as possible with you all.

JEH: 
Reiterated Rev Nigel Tuffnell's comments that as much has been done as possibly could in order to resolve the situation.  Everyone should have confidence in the Governing Body.  As also explained, small school teachers also need to prepare children for the world they live in.

MEETING CLOSED AT 7.35pm
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